
Today, I am going to traverse extremely dangerous waters. The notion of Universal Grammar, even in 
the newly-edited and much more reasonable Chomskyan sense (CITE) is a controversial one, and a 
good way to start a fight in certain coffee-shops. Nevertheless, I'm accepting Todorov's (CITE) 
assertion that narrative discourse is a useful analytical analog to the linguistic metagrammar, and I'm 
going to extrapolate that as far as possible. My goal here is to take a hypothesis (There is a Universal  
Grammar which is a set of rules about what kinds of rules the human brain can and will absorb readily  
to produce a regular and algorithmic realization of a complex system such as language) and its 
extension (This applies not only to the learning of natural languages but to the learning of narrative  
discourse) and stretch them until they break. I'm going to do this through use of a flowchart first, and 
some further questioning after. 

To explain this a little more explicitly (and likely with less clarity), I posit that this visual organization 
represents both the parallel and the containment between two three-tiered structures of component 
systems. In the first (on the left), a large group of related individual utterances make up an individual 
language, which is governed by rules and patterns which we call a grammar. This grammar can then be 
combined with a large group of individual related grammars, to make up a metagrammar of rules and 
patterns which control what manner of rules and patterns are allowed to exist. The relationship between 
the corpus and the grammar is essentially equivalent to the relationship between the grammar and the 
metagrammar. So, similarly, we see a structure on the right which posits something even riskier: the 
corpus of narratives is, if we take Todorov and other structuralist theorists at their word, ruled by a 
grammar of narrative structures; further, they postulate a second-order grammar, a metagrammar of 



narrative grammars. This metagrammar itself would be both a higher representation and a close model 
of the metagrammar of languages, if such a thing does indeed exist. The basic idea is that these two 
metagrammars are templates for the kind of patterns that will occur in the natural universe, either 
within the realm of language at a basic level or within the realm of narrative, which is admittedly more 
complex and itself consists of language and linguistic grammar. 

Now, having said that, I do have to cop to the fact that the dotted line between “Individual Narratives” 
and “Metagrammar of Linguistic Rules” is an extremely suspicious one. Let me address that. 

Herman claims (CITE) that “[as] part of the second linguistics of discourse, narrative grammar can be 
construed in turn as a second-order grammar... narrative grammar exceeds language without ceasing to 
be constrained by language” (31). This implies, or at least allows cheeky students like me to infer, that 
there is some inherent link between the metagrammar of linguistic rules (Chomsky's grammar of 
grammars, bless his heart) and the next layer of three-tiered grammar structures. More clearly: while 
the three-tiered structure of linguistic grammars mirrors the parallel structure of narrative grammars, it 
also feeds this structure. 

This is both a departure and an extension of Todorov's proposal: if we carried Todorov's theory of UG 
to its logical conclusion, then we must admit that there are extra-linguistic systems of grammars which 
will also mirror (but might not feed) the tiers of linguistic grammars. I don't dare refute that postulate; I 
think it's a gorgeous idea, but well out of my scope of investigation for any kind of confirmation or 
disproof. Rather, let us admit that there is a link between the very existence of narratology and the 
existence of language. It is not, I think, anything totally necessary to the structure; it's almost 
coincidental, considering the other patterns which might fit this three-tiered system. We know, for 
example, that there are extralinguistic forms of narrative—some visual media, like silent films and 
sequential art—follow the same rules of narrative without any dependency on the rules of language 
itself. Yet the rules they follow still shadow the rules of language itself, because the rules of language 
are extremely basic. 

Let me zoom out a little for some perspective, exposition, and trouble-shooting. First, let's say that 
language is structured out of small atomic units—phonemes—which are the smallest indivisible units 
of sound. These phonemes combine to form syllables, which are the smallest indivisible units of meter. 
Syllables combine to form words, which are the smallest indivisible units of meaning1. Words combine 
to form sentences, which are not the smallest indivisible units of anything except the abstract 
constructions of syntax—this is why some linguists consider the sentence the larg est analyzable unit in 
the field. However, more recent work admits that there are linguistic processes which transcend 
sentence boundaries—pronouns refer to antecedents many sentences previous within a discourse, entire 
verb phrases can be ellided or condensed when they've been uttered within the appropriate distance, 
and so forth. Therefore, the next-largest unit of linguistic matter seems to be the discourse. 

Discourse, crucially, is the stuff that linguistic narratives are made of. Let us say, for the sake of 
symmetry and beauty in the world, that the smallest unit of narrative is the sentence, and the next-
largest is the discourse. This means that there's a two-element-wide overlap between the grammatical 
hierarchies in the flowchart above! Now, what's beyond the discourse? Depending on how structuralist 
we're feeling, we could say that the scene is the next-largest—that is, some set of discourses which, 

1 This is a tricky part. Linguists, at this point, try not to talk about “words” and talk instead about morphemes. A 
morpheme is by definition the smallest indivisible linguistic unit. Some morphemes are whole words, while others are 
what some would usually call suffixes, particles, and the like. When I use the word “word” in this paper I'm using it in 
the absolute vaguest sense, due simply to scope limitations. 



combined, describe a state of events in equilibrium or disequilibrium (to borrow again from Todorov, 
bless his heart). These scenes combine to form narratives, of course. Beyond that is only postulation, 
though I personally like the idea of many narratives combining, not sequentially but cooperatively, to 
form genres and other sub-bodies of literature by which we can analyze them. That said, the 
combinatorial algorithms get very, very sticky in that lofty, abstract realm, and I'll not be so cheeky as 
to theorize to that extent. 

Now, when we have two groups of combinatorial rules—linguistic grammar, and narratological 
grammar—which feed each other in this way, there is a certain extent to which there's a  feedback-loop 
built straight into the system. That is to say, any small change at the lower, more essential linguistic-
grammatical levels will be amplified as the rest of the system adapts and adjusts to accommodate the 
change. The only non-linguistic analogy that makes this make sense is to compare the “grammars” of 
chemistry and genetics: both are combinatorial systems of smaller component parts, and chemistry 
feeds into the genetic code in exactly the same way that language feeds into the narratological code: it 
is a specialized sub-field of the medium whose rules are similar in structure but not exactly the same. 

If we zoom all the way back out to the utterly abstract once more, we must ask ourselves: what on earth 
does this mean for the question of a Universal Grammar? Is there some grand template of how these 
systems work at a structural and interactive level that is inherently coded into learnability through some 
innate trait of human cognition? Normally, I'd dismiss this as outlandish—I don't honestly like the idea 
of grand universal anythings, as they get very oppressive very quickly. When, however, we act as 
descriptivists, observing patterns that occur naturally in the world, the idea begins to make perfect  
sense. The fractal, synecdochic nature of these patterns is apparent and nearly omnipresent, and it 
makes for one truly 


